



UNIVERSITY OF DENVER COLLEGE OF LAW LIBRARY

Stacks S2 Colors No.20

# LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL

REPORT TO THE

COLORADO GENERAL ASSEMBLY

POLICEMEN'S AND FIREMEN'S PENSIONS

( A PARTIAL REPORT )

RESEARCH PUBLICATION NO. 20

December, 1956

#### LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL

#### OF THE

#### COLORADO GENERAL ASSEMBLY

#### Representatives

Palmer L. Burch, Chairman W. K. Burchfield Ed Harding S. T. Parsons C. Gale Sellens John D. Vanderhoof David A. Hamil, Speaker\*

#### Senators

Vernon A. Cheever, Vice-Chairman Donald G. Brotzman Ray B. Danks Clifford J. Gobble Martin C. Molholm

Stephen L. R. McNichols, Lt. Governor Ex-officio

Shelby F. Harper, Director

\* \* \* \* \*

The Legislative Council, which is composed of five Senators, six Representatives, and the presiding officers of the two houses, serves as a continuing research agency for the legislature through the maintenance of a trained staff. Between session, research activities are concentrated on the study of relatively broad problems formally proposed by legislators and the publication and distribution of factual reports to aid in their solution. During the sessions, the emphasis is on supplying legislators on individual request with personal memoranda providing them with information needed to handle their own legislative problems. Reports and memoranda both give pertinent data in the form of facts, figures, arguments, and alternatives, without these involving definite recommendations for action. Fixing upon definite policies, however, is facilitated by the facts provided and the form in which they are presented.

<sup>\*</sup>Speaker Hamil resigned from the legislature effective July, 1956.

# LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL

# REPORT TO THE

# COLORADO GENERAL ASSEMBLY

# A Partial Report on

# POLICEMEN'S AND FIREMEN'S PENSIONS IN COLORADO

Colorado Legislative Council
Research Publication No. 20
December, 1956

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

FOREWORD	Page ii
IN BRIEF	iv
FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS	vii
POLICEMEN'S AND FIREMEN'S PENSIONS IN COLORADO	1
Why the Study?	. 1
What Are the Facts?	3
Public Employees Retirement Act	4
Old Age and Survivors' Insurance	5
Policemen's Pension Programs	6
Firemen's Pension Programs	6
Policemen's Pension Funds, 1956	8
Firemen's Pension Funds, 1956	10
What Do the Policemen and Firemen Say?	13
What Do Actuaries Say About the Present Pension Laws?	14
General Appraisal	15
Specific Findings in Pueblo and Colorado Springs	19
Specific Findings in Denver	22
Conclusions	23
Recommendations	23
Consider the Firemen in Fire Protection Districts	24
Federal Social Security Coverage	25
Conclusions	26
Recommendations	27
APPENDIX:	
A Apportionment of Policemen's and Firemen's Pension Funds	
B Comparison of Retirement Systems	
C Questionnaire Responses, Policemen's Pension Funds	
D Questionnaire Responses, Firemen's Pension Funds	
E Resolution by Organized Firemen	
F Resolution by Policemen of Cities under 50,000 population	

#### FOREWORD

The right of policemen and firemen to pension benefits has been established by law in Colorado for many years. For example, in 1903, the General Assembly authorized firemen's pension benefits for cities over 100,000 population (Denver). In 1913, a state law was passed, providing for police pension benefits in Denver. (The Denver Charter was amended in 1904 to include provisions for a policemen's pension fund.) In 1917, a state law was enacted, providing for firemen's pensions in all cities and towns with organized fire departments (paid or volunteer). In 1927 the General Assembly authorized police pension funds in all cities and towns with not less than 25,000 population, and this was extended in 1937 to all communities with a full-time police force.

State participation in the financing of these funds dates back to 1917, when a portion of the revenue collected from the 2% tax on premiums written by foreign and alien insurance companies was "earmarked" for distribution to the firemen's pension funds. Perhaps the strongest statement with respect to state participation in the financing of these local pension funds was made in the first section of House Bill 438 (Chapter 173, Session Laws of 1935), relating to police pensions, wherein the General Assembly declared:

"The General Assembly hereby finds and determines that the various policemen and police officers, in saving and protecting the lives and property of the citizens and residents of the State of Colorado, are performing state duties and are rendering services of a special benefit to the State of Colorado; and that it is the province, right and obligation of the State of Colorado to care for members of the police force who are entitled to retirement because of length of service or old age, or because they have been injured or disabled in service, and to also care for the widows, dependent mothers and dependent children of such policemen."

It was in this same legislative enactment that an appropriation of \$150,000 was made from the General Fund, to be distributed to cities with in excess of 25,000 population on the basis of full-time policemen employed. This particular enactment was superseded two years later when a state levy of 2/10 mill on all property was established, with the proceeds to be distributed to police pension funds in all cities and towns with one or more full-time policemen. In 1956, this mill levy distribution amounted to \$432,401.36. (For a detailed breakdown of the amount received in 1956 by each eligible community, see Appendix A of this report.)

As a further indication of legislative intent to support local pension funds, the General Assembly, in 1955, set the annual state support of firemen's pension funds at \$400,000, after the proceeds from the 2% tax on premiums on foreign and alien fire insurance companies had dropped to \$178,000 per year. (For a detailed breakdown of the amount received in 1956 by each eligible community, see Appendix A of this report.)

Although over the years amendments have been made to these pension laws, many of the provisions stand the same as when introduced. Thus, it would appear that the legislative intent is clear and of long standing with respect to the General Assembly's position on local policemen's and firemen's pensions. The essential problem with which this study by the Legislative Council is concerned is that of determining whether or not the intent of the General Assembly, that is, the providing of pension benefits for policemen and firemen in Colorado, is being fulfilled.

This study has examined the various facets of the pension question: First, the status of statutory provisions relating to pension benefits for policemen and firemen in Colorado and, as a matter of general information, how these benefits compare with those provided for other governmental employees; second, the financing of these pension funds and the status of these funds in the cities and towns in Colorado; third, the problems, if any, which policemen and firemen believe to exist with the present statutory provisions, benefit-wise and/or finance-wise; fourth, an actuarial evaluation of the existing provisions; and fifth, corrective action, if any, which is necessary in order to provide sound pension programs for the policemen and firemen of this state.

The report herewith presented covers each of the above facets. It is to be hoped that the emphasis upon each of the items in the report is proper and that the entire subject matter is presented in such a manner as to provide a proper perspective.

In making this study, the cities of Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs have been considered separately from other cities and towns, due to the difference in size and number of policemen and firemen employed. Furthermore, each of these cities had actuarial surveys made of the pension funds for their officers. The handling of these cities separately from others is not to imply that they do not have pension fund problems, but it only reflects a recognition of the fact that, because of size, they are in a different position in handling this matter than are their smaller sister communities.

The Legislative Council wishes to express its sincere appreciation to the many persons who helped make this report possible. To enumerate them is to risk overlooking some. However, particular appreciation must be accorded to Mr. Neil Horan, Counsel for the organized firemen; Mr. Raymond Heath, Executive Secretary, PERA; Mr. A. V. Wilson, Director, Division of Retirement Coverage, Colorado State Department of Employment; Mr. A. G. Gabriel, Consulting Actuary; Mr. Earl D. Towning, Assistant Chief of Police, Greeley; Mr. Jay Bell, Director, Colorado Municipal League; Mr. William Grelle, Director, Bureau of State and Community Service, University of Colorado. Also, appreciation is extended to the officials of the ninety-five cities and towns, as well as of Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs, and to the forty-nine fire protection districts who took time to answer the lengthy questionnaires sent to them by the Council.

The Council presents this report, not as a completed study but, rather, as Part I of what it believes to be a two-part undertaking. If there is general agreement among interested persons and organizations on the findings presented herein, it is hoped that the 41st General Assembly will see fit to instruct the Council to proceed in a manner which is outlined on the following pages.

#### IN BRIEF

The Legislative Council, after receiving and discussing the staff report of the study into the matter of policemen's and firemen's pensions in Colorado, took the following action regarding this matter:<sup>1</sup>

'Representative Sellens moved, Senator Cheever seconding, that the State of Colorado not expand its support of the police and fire pensions any further, save and except that it provide an actuarially sound pension program."

Herewith is presented the report of the Legislative Council on the matter of policemen's and firemen's pensions in Colorado. It provides a comprehensive review of this subject insofar as is possible, considering that not all communities did see fit to complete and return the questionnaires which were sent to them by the Council. However, judging from the information contained in those returns which the Council did receive, it is clear that, at present, the financing of these pension programs is unrelated to the benefits provided and does not provide for pension funds which are actuarially sound. It appears unwise for the state to increase the amount of money which it distributes annually to these local pension funds, or, for that matter, to continue indefinitely to distribute monies at the existing level of state support without careful review of the entire matter of policemen's and firemen's pensions by an actuary.

Pensions are a matter of mutual agreement between the employer and the employee or his representative. In the case of the policemen's and firemen's pensions in Colorado, there is not at this time any evidence (except in a few communities) which indicates that there is general agreement between employer and employee with respect to pensions and the proper financing of the benefits already provided by state law. Rather, the state is being looked to, by employee representatives particularly, as the agency which can best establish the pattern for sound pensions. If, however, these pension funds are to be placed on a sound financial basis, there will be required, in addition to state monies, a sizeable contribution from the employees and a substantial contribution from the employer.

Employee representatives indicate that an employee contribution of 3 1/2% is acceptable; yet, actuaries point to a 5% employee contribution. Reports are that some cities have indicated a willingness to contribute for policemen and firemen the same percentage of payroll which they are contributing for other municipal employees covered under the Federal Old Age and Survivors' Insurance (OASI) program, which, currently, amounts to 2% (increased to 2 1/4% on January 1, 1956). This is considerably short of the 15-20% which actuaries indicate would be a minimum employer contribution for current pension benefits (probably more will be required to "catch up" with the accrued benefit entitlement).

Regular Quarterly Meeting, September 26, 1956.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>In the case of firemen, statutory provisions has been made for local mill levy contributions.

Several things are involved in this pension study which the Legislative Council was not in a position to accomplish in 1956.

- 1. It was financially unable to have a complete actuarial survey made of all of the hundreds of policemen's and firemen's pension funds in Colorado.
- 2. It could not have an actuary review the cost of a proposed pension program which had the joint approval of policemen and firemen as well as municipal officials, because such a program has not been developed. Policemen and firemen, at this time, each appear to prefer to go their separate ways, and municipal officials (for the state as a whole) have not given any indication of what they would consider an acceptable program. Until there is a closer area of agreement on the part of all concerned at the local level, there is serious doubt as to whether the money spent at the state level for studies of this matter will bear fruit commensurate with the expenditure.
- 3. Until federal legislation is enacted which will permit policemen and firemen in Colorado to conduct referendi on the question of obtaining Federal OASI coverage (and representatives of these men have indicated that they are not in favor of such a step), there is little to be obtained from making a study of combining existing pension benefits with OASI or converting entirely to OASI coverage, unless, of course, spokesmen for the three interested groups--policemen, firemen, and municipal officials--indicate a serious desire to explore the advantages of utilizing the federal OASI program.

Simply stated, this is a matter for which local government in Colorado should assume primary responsibility, and until there is more agreement at the local level between employee groups and employer, it is untimely for the General Assembly to take any action regarding policemen's and firemen's pensions. This is not to say that action is not needed—IT IS, and soon! Therefore, it is suggested that a legislative resolution be passed early during the 1957 session, authorizing the Legislative Council to appoint a committee consisting of representatives of the policemen, firemen (regular as well as volunteer), cities and towns (by population groups), fire protection districts, and the General Assembly, and that such committee be directed to come forth as quickly as possible with a comprehensive plan, agreeable to local government representatives and employee groups, for solving this serious problem.

Two additional legislative acts are suggested for consideration: One, appropriate \$7,500 from the police pension fund mill levy receipts, and \$7,500 from the state appropriation for the firemen's pension fund, to finance the work of this committee and for the actuarial surveys which will be needed, the unused amount to be returned to these funds; and, two, pass a joint Memorial requesting

Þ

the 85th Congress to amend the Social Security Law to authorize referendi by policemen and firemen members of pension funds in Colorado to determine whether or not they desire Federal OASI coverage. This would be a permissive act only, and it is needed if the study committee is to be in a position to study all of the possible facets of this complicated pension program, including a possible combination of existing statutory pension benefits with OASI benefits.

The foregoing is based upon the findings and conclusions resulting from the staff study which has been made of policemen's and firemen's pensions. These data are presented herewith for the reader's information.

#### FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS

#### FINDINGS

- 1. Colorado provides, by statute, for several municipal pension programs. In addition to the pension programs for policemen in cities and towns of over, as well as under, 100,000 population, and the pension program for firemen (paid and volunteer) in such municipalities, the statutes also provide for municipal employees to be covered under the Public Employees' Retirement Act and, in addition, grant authority to cover employees under the provisions of the Federal OASI program. (Page 3.)
- 2. Benefit-wise, policemen and firemen have not been treated similarly by the General Assembly. (Page 3.)
- 3. Pension-wise, policemen and firemen are treated different from other municipal employees (or state and school district employees). (Page 4.)
- 4. In 1956, there were 1,311 policemen in the cities and towns which receive state mill levy money for policemen's pension funds. These employees were distributed among at least 140 different pension programs. Based upon incomplete questionnaire returns, there were at least 903 paid, full-time, and at least 606 volunteer firemen in the cities and towns receiving pension fund money from the state tax collections on insurance premiums. These employees were distributed among 51 different pension funds. (A total of 161 cities and towns have firemen's pension funds.) There were 1,001 municipal employees (other than policemen and firemen) from 7 cities with coverage under the state retirement act (PERA), and 17,503 employees (other than policemen and firemen) of local units of government (counties, cities, special districts) with coverage under the Rederal OASI program. (Pages 5-7.)
- 5. Volunteer firemen play a considerable role in providing fire protection to cities and towns throughout Colorado. (Page 3.)
- 6. <u>Information regarding policemen's pension funds</u> (90 reporting cities, exclusive of Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs): (Pages 8-9.)
  - a. 17 communities have no police payroll or pension funds;
    - 6 communities have a pension fund but no police payroll;
    - 1 community combines the policemen's and firemen's pension funds;
    - 72 communities have \$1,028,408.77 in police pension funds and a reported annual police payroll of \$933,565.37.
  - b. 15 communities are paying pension fund benefits to 43 retirants, widows, or dependents, in an amount totalling \$34,520.52 per year. These same communities received \$59,698.46 as their share of the state police pension mill levy in 1956.

- c. Relationships between reported annual police payrolls and amounts in the pension fund ranged from a situation where the pension fund had a balance which was seven times the annual payroll to a situation where the annual payroll was over three times the amount in the pension fund. Between these two extremes were variations which serve well to illustrate that the present police pension fund financing does not provide for proper actuarial funding of benefit liabilities.
- d. Questionnaires from at least two communities stated that Federal OASI
   coverage would be an improvement over the present police pension provisions.
- 7. <u>Information regarding firemen's pension funds</u> (95 reporting cities, exclusive of Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs): (Pages 10-12.)
  - a. 22 communities have no firemen's payroll or pension fund;
    - 38 communities have a pension fund but no firemen's payroll;
    - 1 community combines the firemen's and policemen's pension funds;
    - 72 communities have \$983,321.86 in firemen's pension funds, and a reported annual firemen's payroll of \$517,936138.

. \*

-,-

- b. 14 communities reported having regular firemen (full-time);
  - 16 communities reported having only volunteer firemen;
  - 5 communities reported having both regular and volunteer firemen.
- c. 23 communities are now paying pension fund benefits to 127 retirants (including 23 regular firemen, 91 volunteer firemen, and 13 widows) in an amount totalling \$63,177.96 per year. These same communities received \$79,141.68 as their share of the state firemen's pension fund distribution in 1956.
  - 1 community may have to pro-rate benefit payments in 1956-57, due to inadequate pension fund income and reserve.
- d. Relationship between reported annual firemen's payroll and amount in the pension fund ranged from a situation where only volunteer firemen were utilized (16 communities) and the balance in the fund was considerable, to the situation where the municipality cannot fully honor the benefits which have been awarded. It is also interesting to note the situation in the 6 municipalities reporting firemen's salaries in excess of \$40,000 per year. In 3 such cities, the payroll is considerably in excess of the balance in the pension fund; in 2 such cities, the fund is considerably in excess of payroll, and in the 6th city, the two figures are almost the same. Overall, it would appear that these relationships illustrate that firemen's pension funds have not been financed in a manner which provides for proper actuarial funding of the benefit liabilities.
- e. Several questionnaires which were returned included remarks which stated that there is considerable concern that the present pension fund financing would be inadequate to meet benefit claims.

The following remark, which was included on the questionnaire returned by one community, is of particular interest: "The pension board voted to give \$50 monthly, with the idea that the amount could be reduced at any time by a decision of the board." (5 members retired from the volunteer department on January 1, 1956; ages 75, 72, 69, 68, and 61.)

8. Based upon the information provided at the request of the Legsilative Council, regarding the length of service, age, and salary of each fireman, regular or volunteer, there are a number of paid firemen who already are, or very shortly will be, qualified to apply for retirement benefits. In addition, there is a large number of volunteer firemen who already are, or soon will be qualified to apply for retirement benefits.

Due to the fact that policemen cannot qualify for benefits until reaching the age of 60 years, imminence of a sizeable number of retirants is not quite so great as in the case of firemen. However, there are several cities and towns which will have four or five policemen eligible for retirement benefits in the next few years. (Page 13.)

- 9. Policemen's and firemen's groups have expressed concern over the laws relating to their pension programs. In several respects, the two groups are in agreement, namely: (Page 14.)
  - a. Administration of pension funds should be separate for policemen and firemen and should continue to be in local hands.
  - b. Employee and employer contributions should be required.
  - c. State financing of local pension funds should be increased.
  - d. Benefits should be adjusted upward. The firemen call for a modest increase in widows' and dependents' benefits. The policemen call for substantial improvement in benefits across the board. (It should be pointed out that this report shows that, at present, firemen are provided with higher pension benefits than are policemen.)
- 10. Actuaries have reviewed the operation of the Colorado policemen's and firemen's pension laws in three cities and have found them, from an actuarial position, to be financially unsound. (Pages 19-23.)
  - a. Generally speaking, one actuary expressed his opinion that the logical treatment of this problem in Colorado would be to have a state-wide retirement system for policemen and firemen (except for Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs, unless these three cities wished to participate in a state-wide system).

There are advantages and disadvantages to such a system, and these are presented in this report. The actuary also indicated that, if the pension

funds were to be maintained at an actuarially sound level, employees probably would be required to contribute 5% of their salary, and municipalities to contribute between 15 and 20% of payroll, with the state continuing at about the same level of annual contribution. The "state fund" approach does not necessarily mean that a "pooled" pension fund would be utilized to finance pensions, regardless of which community the retirant may have worked for. The mechanics of such a program could, in all likelihood, be worked out if agreement could be reached between the police and fire employees and the municipal officials.

br. Specifically, the funds in Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs have been found to be actuarially unsound. In Pueblo, where an effort had been made to place the police pension fund on an actuarially sound basis, the policemen contribute 5% of salary and the city contributes 16.67% of police payroll, while the state contributed approximately 9.71%.

In Denver, an actuarial firm has found that an employer contribution of 19.4% of payroll, including the state money, is required to finance the firemen's pension fund, and in order to put this fund in an actuarially sound condition, an additional annual municipal contribution of 32% of payroll will be required over the next 20 years. This same firm is making an actuarial study of the Denver policemen's pension fund.

- 11. There are 89 fire protection districts organized in Colorado for the purpose of providing fire protection services. The Legislative Council sent questionnaires to each such district, requesting information for this study, and received replies from 49. Based upon these replies and a review of the firemen's pension law, the Legislative Council finds: (Pages 24-26.)
  - a. Firemen, paid or volunteer, in these districts are not covered by the existing state laws relating to firemen's pensions.
  - A great percentage of these districts use volunteer firemen exclusively.
  - c. There are a number of different "arrangements" whereby these districts accomplish their mission of "fire protection."
  - d. The State Commissioner of Insurance reports that, in his opinion, it is not feasible to obtain a breakdown of fire insurance written in each of the fire protection districts as now defined by law. (This method had been suggested as a means of determining distribution of state firemen's pension funds to fire districts, if and when they were included in the state law relating to firemen's pensions.)
  - e. 3 fire protection districts have their employees covered under the provisions of the Federal OASI program.

12. Important also to this entire consideration is the fact that, generally speaking, there is no program providing tenure for policemen and firemen in the cities and towns throughout Colorado. This would appear to be an important element in any attempt to construct a realistic pension program.

#### CONCLUSIONS

- 1. The present laws relating to policemen's and firemen's pensions in Colorado do not provide for an orderly system of financing the benefit entitlements which they establish. There are numerous "pockets" of pension funds for policemen's and firemen's benefits located throughout the entire state of Colorado, some of which will be called upon to pay benefits exceeding the resources of the fund, and others which, in all likelihood, will never be called upon to pay out a single dollar for benefits. Yet, these latter funds continue to receive state money year after year. Therefore, it appears that under the existing method of distributing state monies to policemen's and firemen's pension funds in Colorado, some cities and towns are receiving state contributions for which they may never have a need, while others need additional financing for their pension funds.
- 2. Maintaining separate local pension funds for policemen and for firemen in each city and town in Colorado does not appear to provide a reasonable basis upon which to establish sound pension programs for these employees throughout the state.
- 3. Volunteer firemen have been treated in an inconsistent manner throughout Colorado insofar as pension benefit payments are concerned.
- 4. Employer contributions to a pension fund, based upon actuarially sound financing principles, probably will have to be in the neighborhood of 15-20% of payroll--after making allowance for the employee and state contributions. (Actual percentages can be determined only through an actuarial study of each fund.)
- 5. In order to build pension funds to an appropriate level and to provide reserves for "liabilities" already accrued by reason of previous years of service by a number of policemen and firemen, additional employer contributions are likely to be required.
- 6. It is possible that representatives of organized policemen and firemen do not believe that it is essential for the pension funds to be reconstructed on an "actuarially sound" basis.
- 7. At this time, it appear impractical for the General Assembly to provide for an actuarially sound pension program for paid or volunteer employees of fire protection districts because:

- Presumably, firemen of fire protection districts will insist upon having separate and local pension funds and local authorities administering these funds;
- b. There are too many varying arrangements whereby the districts seek to accomplish their mission of fire protection.
- c. Fire protection districts, except in a limited number of cases, rely almost exclusively upon volunteers for their manpower. The existing statutory provisions for firemen's pensions in cities and towns extend pension status to volunteer firemen, but only on a permissive basis and for governmental jurisdictions which are less heterogeneous than are the so-called special purpose districts. A volunteer fireman is generally regarded to be a fireman in his spare time, and he earns his living in some other occupation in which, in all likelihood, he is covered by Federal OASI or some other retirement plan.
- d. There has been little indication from fire district officials regarding their thinking on this problem.
- e. The mechanics of equitable distribution of state collected revenues to such governmental subdivisions will be difficult to achieve.

#### A PARTIAL REPORT ON

#### POLICEMEN'S AND FIREMEN'S PENSIONS IN COLORADO

#### WHY THE STUDY?

The Boulder, Colorado, City Council, in 1955, reviewed the status of its municipal employees insofar as retirement, disability, health and survivor benefits are concerned and concluded, among other things, that the currently applicable statutes of the state of Colorado provide for numerous small retirement, disability, health and survivor insurance funds in the cities for the benefit of policemen and firemen. It further concluded that these funds are administered on a local, isolated, uncoordinated basis and are monetarily inadequate to provide certain and adequate retirement, disability, health and survivors benefits for the beneficiaries designated by said state laws.

The Boulder City Council was intensely concerned about the inadequacy and uncertainty of retirement, disability, health, and survivors benefits for its policemen and firemen. In view of the fact that there was nothing about the Boulder operation which would set it apart from other cities and towns in Colorado, the City Council felt that a similar problem probably existed in other Colorado municipalities and that, if anything were to be done toward improving the situation, action by the Colorado General Assembly would be required.

Therefore, the city fathers of Boulder requested their legislative representatives to ask for a Legislative Council study into this matter, and in accordance therewith, House Joint Resolution No. 2 was introduced at the regular legislative session in January, 1956, and received approval of the membership of both houses. Thus, the study by the Legislative Council.

As further evidence of the importance of this subject, consider the following newspaper clipping describing the concern of firemen in Fort Collins over the adequacy of the pension fund in that city. noted that this clipping is dated November 2, 1956.

FORT COLLINS COLORADOAN NOV. 2, 1956

# Revenue Needs of Firemen's Pension Fund Here Talked

Concern over the adequacy of amounts to about \$4,100 a year. the Fort Collins firemen's pension Mr. Horn said a home rule city fund should several more firemen such as Fort Collins is would not become eligible for pensions was have to be governed by the state expressed at the City Council law on pension age and service re meeting Thursday.

Assn., told the council that fire- goes for firemen's pensions. men had asked him several questions regarding pensions and that this program, having received \$6. he came here to answer them.

average monthly pay received in side the state. the year preceding retirement Other Revenue Possible Fire Chief C. R. Carpenter said Mr. Horn said additi ing these requirements.

Disabled Men Eligibic.

ply for pensions of various per-matched by the firemen under a pending on their disability and how security. it was incurred.

city now has \$30,000 in its fire-tion, would be to increase the tax men's pension fund and that pen- on the fire insurance premiums sion payments, paid mainly from taken out of the state. Mr. Horn interest received from the invest-|said the tax had not been increasment of the principal of the fund,

quirement unless it was accepting Neil Horn of Denver, adviser for the benefits of the state tax on Colorado State Firemen's fire insurance companies which

Fort Collins does participate in 894 this year from the state fund He said state law sets 50 as the The fund is derived from a 2 per retiring age for firemen and re-cent tax on fire insurance praguires 20 years' service for a full miums received by insurance compousion. The pension is half the panies whose home offices are out-

Mr. Horn said additional funds one or two city firemen are near for pensions could be obtained through a city mill levy for that purpose. Also the city could set Disabled firemen also may ap-laside money which could be centages of the full amount, de-plan similar to the federal social

Another possible solution, but Chief Carpenter reported the one which would require state aced since it was first established about 50 years ago. He said fire insurance companies receive about \$57 million a year in Colorado in fire insurance premiums.

The council indicated a special

meeting of the Firemen's Pension Board would probably be called soon to discuss the situation.

# WHAT ARE THE FACTS WITH RESPECT TO PENSIONS FOR MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES IN COLORADO?

Colorado provides, by statute, for several municipal pension programs. For example,

Colorado Revised Statutes, 1953, Chapter 139-49, sets forth the GENERAL policemen's pension provisions.

Colorado Revised Statutes, 1953, Chapter 139-50, sets forth the GENERAL firemen's pension provisions, including VOLUNTEER firemen.

Colorado Revised Statutes, 1953, Chapter 139-80 sets forth the firemen's pension provisions for CITIES OVER 100,000 POPULATION.

Colorado Revised Statutes, 1953, Chapter 139-81, sets forth the policemen's pension provisions for CITIES OVER 100,000 POPULA TION.

Colorado Revised Statutes, 1953, Chapter 111-2, extends to municipal employees, on a permissive basis, coverage provided for state employees under the Public Employees Retirement Act.

Colorado Revised Statutes, 1953, Chapter 111-7, authorizes municipalities to bring their employees under the benefits of the Federal Social Security Program (OASI).

In addition to the above, separate provisions are made for employees of the state, school districts, and judges of courts of record.

A comparison of the above listed laws, setting forth differences and similarities with respect to age of retirement, years of service, benefits, etc., has been prepared by the Legislative Council and is included as Appendix B of this report. In regard to this comparison, it is worthy of note at this point to state that policemen and firemen have not been treated similarly by the legislature. For example:

Firemen are eligible for retirement at age 50 after 20 years' service. Policemen are eligible for retirement at age 60 after 20 years' service.

A fireman's widow may be eligible for survivors' benefits of \$50 per month. A policeman's widow may be eligible for survivors' benefits of \$30 per month.

A fireman's surviving dependent child may be eligible for benefits of \$10 monthly. A policeman's surviving dependent child may be eligible for benefits of \$6 monthly.

A fireman, upon retirement, is prohibited from accepting another job as a fireman in a municipality under penalty of having his retirement payment suspended.

A policeman, upon retirement, is prohibited from accepting any position (paying \$60 per month or more) under penalty of having his retirement pay suspended during such employment.

For firemen's pensions, cities and towns under 50,000 population may levy a property tax up to one mill for support of the firemen's pension fund; cities between 50,000 and 100,000 may levy up to one-half mill; cities over 100,000 are provided for separately.

For policemen's pensions, no such authority is granted. However, the fund is entitled to receive a percentage of certain municipal fines.

(Insofar as could be determined, none of the cities under 50,000 has provided for a mill levy for firemen's pensions, although it is reported that at least one community is ready to do so.)

It is further worthy of note to point out that, generally speaking, policemen and firemen are treated different from other municipal employees (or state and school district employees) covered under the Public Employees Retirement Act (PERA) or under the Federal Old Age and Survivors' Insurance (OASI). For example:

## Public Employees' Retirement Act

PERA retirement at age 60 after 20 years' service; at age 55 after 30 years' service (35 years for school employees). PERA retirement benefit is the average of 1/2 of highest monthly salary for any 5 consecutive years of service within 10 years of service immediately preceding retirement.

In the case of policemen and firemen, the retirement benefit is 1/2 of the average monthly salary for the year preceding retirement.

PERA requires an employee and employer contribution of 5% of salary. In the case of policemen and firemen, except in Denver and for firemen in cities of between 50,000 and 100,000 population, the statutes do not require any employee contribution toward financing these benefits. Employer contribution is authorized in Denver and for firemen's pension funds.

PERA provides that State Highway Patrolmen and the state must contribute 7% of salary toward financing their retirement program. It further provides that patrolmen may retire at age 55, providing a total of 20 years has been served as a contributing member of the PERA, or at any age after 30 years of service.

PERA requires that a person has been an employee of the state and has paid regular monthly assessments to the retirement fund for

a period of five years or more, in order to become eligible for the full retirement annuity (for superannuation), 1/2 pay, as a result of having become permanently incapacitated by injury sustained while in the performance of duty.

In the case of policemen and firemen, provision is made for both temporary as well as permanent disability, and there is no requirement for a set length of service in order to be eligible for such benefits.

### Old Age and Survivors' Insurance

- OASI provides for retirement at age 65, providing sufficient "quarters of coverage" have been earned. 40 quarters or 1/2 the quarters from 1-1-51 to retirement age with a minimum of 6 quarters.
- OASI provides for a monthly retirement benefit calculated at 55% of the first \$110 of average monthly wage, and 20% of the average monthly wage over \$110 up to a maximum of \$350 average monthly wage.
- OASI provides that, effective July, 1957, totally disabled persons may draw benefits at age 50 if they have a total of 5 years of work in the 10 years before establishing beginning date of disability and have 1 1/2 years of work in the 3 years before that date.
- OASI provides that a retirant may earn up to \$1,200 per year without reduction in benefits.
- OASI provides for a benefit of 1/2 of retirant's monthly benefit to his wife at age 65 (or at age 62 on a reduced basis). Payments to widows at age 62 with no reduction in benefit.
- OASI provides for widows' benefits of a lump sum death benefit and 3/4 of the insured's benefit beginning at age 62, or during any period in which there is a "dependent" child under the widow's care. The dependent children are also entitled to survivors' benefits, subject to total dependents' benefits not to exceed the less of \$200 per month or 80% of average monthly wage.
- OASI requires an employee and employer contribution (in 1956) of 2% of wages, up to a maximum salary of \$4,200 per year.

The number of state and local government employees covered under each of these programs as of June 30, 1956, was as follows:

PBRA State Employees' Division	9,975
School Employees' Division	12,100
Municipal Employees' Division	1,001
Total	23,076

#### Municipal employees were as follows:

Alamosa	19	members
Arvada	20	**
Boulder	73	**
Colorado Springs		
City Hall	201	**
Hospital	60	**
Public Utilities	425	**
Gunnison	2	11
Pueblo City	165	**
Health	25	**
Wray	11	**

(There were 16 retired municipal employees drawing PERA benefits on June 30, 1956.)

OASI	State employees	997
	All 62 counties	7,227
	121 cities and towns	2,920
	1 city & county	5,324
	Denver Water Dept.	765
	83 other local governments	1,267
	Total	18,500

# Policemen's Pension Programs

(Each city and town has its own pension program)

In cities and towns under 100,000 population, there are

- 59 cities and towns with 1 full-time policeman each
- 31 cities and towns with 2 full-time policemen each
- 13 cities and towns with 3 full-time policemen each
- 25 cities and towns with 4 to 10 full-time policemen each
- 4 cities and towns with 11 to 19 full-time policemen each
- 5 cities and towns with 20 to 30 full-time policemen each
- 1 (Colorado Springs) with 87 full-time policemen (July, 1956)
- 1 (Pueblo) with 93 full-time policemen (1956)

Cities and towns with over 100,000 population Denver, with 604 full-time policemen (629 in 1956)

(For all cities and towns receiving state mill levy money, the total number of policemen is 1,311. These numbers are based upon the figures used by the State Treasurer to make the 1956 distribution of the police pension mill levy receipts.)

Firemen's Pension Programs (each city has its own pension fund) are a little more difficult with respect to reporting precise information. The distribution of state funds to the firemen's pension funds in the cities and towns is

on the basis of census population (rather than the number of reported full-time officers, as is the case with the state distribution of funds for police pension funds). Therefore, the following data is limited to only those cities and towns which answered the Legislative Council questionnaire, and this information was supplemented with and checked against data contained in the files of the Municipal League. Out of a total of 51 cities and towns under 100,000 population (except Colorado Springs and Pueblo) on which fairly complete information was available in both the offices of the Legislative Council and the Municipal League, there are

27 cities and towns with no full-time firemen

4 cities and towns with 1 full-time fireman

3 cities and towns with 2 full-time firemen

1 city and town: with 3 full-time firemen

10 cities and towns with 4 to 10 full-time firemen

5 cities and towns with 11 to 19 full-time firemen

1 community with 20 full-time firemen

(These data include several towns which did not respond to the Legislative Council questionnaire.)

At this point, it is pertinent to discuss the matter of pensions for the volunteer firemen who assist in manning many of the fire departments in cities and towns throughout Colorado and who, in many communities, provide the entire fire protection service.

The Colorado Statutes (139-50-16, CRS, 1953) provide that the board of trustees of the firemen's pension fund in any city and town shall pay to a volunteer fireman injured in the line of duty as a fireman such a sum of money as it shall deem proper and necessary. Such sum shall not exceed \$50 per month and shall not be paid for a period of time exceeding one year, unless his injury shall be such as to deprive him of his earning capacity. In that event, he shall be paid from said fund after the expiration of one year such a sum of money as the trustees shall determine proper and necessary.

This section of the law further states that the board of trustees may pension any volunteer fireman having 20 years' service and being above the age of 50 years, such pension not to exceed \$50 per month. In addition, if a fireman has more than 25 years' service and has not reached the age of 50 years, the trustees may permit the fireman to be relieved of further duties but yet retain his right to pension benefits until he reaches the age of 50 years.

As was stated above, wide use is made of volunteer firemen in Colorado. To illustrate this point, there is presented a summary table, showing the relationship between paid, full-time and volunteer firemen for 51 cities.

For 51 reporting cities, in those which have a population of

```
Over 5,000, there were 154 paid full-time and at least 133 volunteer firemen 2,000 to 4,999, there were 16 paid full-time and at least 243 volunteer firemen 1,000 to 1,999, there were 2 paid full-time and at least 142 volunteer firemen 500 to 999, there was 1 paid full-time and at least 29 volunteer firemen 250 to 499, there was 1 paid full-time and at least 47 volunteer firemen 1 to 249, there was 1 paid full-time and at least 12 volunteer firemen Total 175 paid full-time and at least 606 volunteer firemen.
```

Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs were not contacted by questionnaire. The number of paid firemen (they do not as a general practice use volunteers) in these cities is:

Denver 552 (1956); Pueblo 99 (1956); Colorado Springs 77 (1956).

It is clearly evident from the foregoing that the volunteer fireman plays a considerable role in providing fire protection services in Colorado's cities and towns, other than the largest ones. In recognition of this service, statutory provisions have been enacted to provide retirement and disability benefits for volunteer members of city and town fire departments.

#### Policemen's Pension Funds - 1956

In the questionnaire which the Legislative Council sent to all Colorado cities and towns (except Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs) in May, 1956, questions were asked regarding the amount of money in the policemens' pension fund and the investment thereof; the annual police payroll; and benefits being paid to retirants, disabled, widows, and dependents. Replies were received from 90 municipalities, and a summary of the replies to these questionnaires is presented below. (Detailed replies are in Appendix C.)

- 1. 17 cities and towns reported NO police payroll or pension fund.
- 2. 6 cities and towns reported having pension funds (and receiving annual payments from the state) but no police payroll. State law provides for distribution only to cities and towns having one or more full-time paid policeman.
- 3. 6 cities and towns reported having policemen retired for years of service (a total of 7 retirants with average monthly retirement pay of \$110.13 per month, or total retirement benefit payments of \$9,250.92 per year).
- 4. 7 cities and towns reported benefit payments for reason of permanent disability (a total of 15 retirants with average monthly benefit payments of \$104.52, or total benefit payments of \$18,813.60 per year).

- 5. 10 cities and towns reported benefit payments to widows (a total of 13 widows, presumably at statutory rate of \$30 per month, or total benefit payment of \$5,880 per year). In 1 community, the monthly payment appeared to be \$36 rather than the statutory \$30 per month.
- 6. 3 cities and towns reported benefit payments to dependents (a total of 8 youngsters, presumably at statutory rate of \$6 per month, or a total benefit of \$576 per year).
- 7. No reporting city or town indicated a necessity to pro-rate benefits. For the 72 reporting cities and towns with police payroll and/or pension fund, the balances in the police pension funds totalled \$933,565.37, and annual payrolls were reported as amounting to \$1,028,408.77.
- 8. Relationships between reported annual payroll and amount in the pension fund ranged from a situation where the pension fund had a balance which was 7 times the annual payroll, to a situation where the annual payroll was over 3 times that amount in the pension fund. Between these two extremes were variations which serve well to illustrate that the present police pension fund financing does not provide for proper actuarial funding of benefit liabilities.
- 9. The pension payments for Denver, Colorado Springs, and Pueblo are:

,	Retirants			Annual
	Age	Disability	Survivors	Cost
Denver (1955)	161	52	172	\$633,484.73
Colo.Springs (1954)	4	6	12	21,945.36
Pueblo (1953)	8	18	9	45,171.48

- 10. 16 cities and towns, out of 72 reporting pension funds, indicated that they prepared the semi-annual reports as required by Chapter 139, Article 49, Section 16 of the Colorado Revised Statutes. The remaining 56, or 77%, presumably do not comply with this statutory requirement.
- 11. With respect to the finances of reported police pension funds, it was observed the U.S. Government Bonds and bank savings accounts appeared to be the type of "investment" most commonly used for fund balances. However, in 1 case, the bulk of the fund was invested in "municipal certificate of indebtedness (\$9,050.96)." It should be noted that in the same town, the bulk (\$10,000) of the firemen's pension fund is invested in the same manner. It was reported that in another community, a sizeable sum of the pension fund balance was "borrowed" by the town council for capital outlay requirements. In 1 community, the police pension fund has a balance of \$20,076.14 (with no benefits currently being paid), whereas the firemen's pension fund had been depleted to the point where it may be necessary to pro-rate benefits.
- 12. Pertinent remarks which were made on the questionnaires included:

- a. "Please do not establish provision for earmarking of funds."
- b. "We have one man on the payroll in ---- who is hired as a cop and general utility man."
- c. "We have one policeman. Years ago a man would stay for years, but now we change frequently."
- d. "One employee doing all of the town jobs--policing, fireman, water commissioner, streets and alleys."
- e. "No police pension fund. From an economic and benefit viewpoint, OASI would be best coverage."
- f. "The Town of ---- has two policemen, a day marshal and a night marshal. Nothing has ever been paid out of our police pension fund and there are no prospects of having to pay any retirement benefits for many years."
- g. "From my observation as city attorney for ---- since 1937, the police pension fund, and very likely the firemen's pension fund, do not meet the needs of a small town. We do not have career policemen but men who are employed at the pleasure of the council." "---- has its other employees under the social security act, but inasmuch as the state law provides for police pensions, then that prohibits thepolicemen from having any of the benefits under the social security act and, of course, the police pension act as far as ---- is concerned, is wholly inadequate. The same comment would very likely be true if and when ----, or a town of its size, has regularly employed firemen instead of volunteers."

## Firemen's Pension Funds - 1956

In the questionnaire which the Legislative Council sent to all cities and towns (except Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs) in May, 1956, questions were asked regarding the amount in the firemen's pension fund and investment thereof; the annual firemen's (regular and volunteer) payroll; benefits being paid to retirants, disabled, widows, and dependents. Replies were received from 95 municipalities, and a summary of the replies to these questions is presented below. (Detailed replies are in Appendix D.)

- 1. 22 cities and towns reported NO fire payroll or pension funds.
- 2. 38 cities and towns reported having pension funds but NO fire payroll, either regular or volunteer. Distribution of state funds for fire pensions is on the basis of population.
- 3. 14 cities and towns reported having regular firemen (full-time); 16 cities and towns reported having only volunteer firemen;
  - 5 cities and towns reported having both regular and volunteer firemen.

- 4. 22 cities and towns reported having firemen retired for years of service (a total of 105 retirants, 15 regulars and 90 volunteers. Total pension benefit to the regulars is \$1,739.40 per month, an average of \$116; total pension benefits to the volunteers is \$2,323.33 per month, an average of \$25.80. Total annual requirement for these benefits is \$48,752.76).
- 5. 8 cities and towns reported benefit payments for reason of permanent disability (a total of 9 retirants, 8 regular and 1 volunteer. Total pension benefits to the regulars is \$622.10 per month, an average of \$77.76; to the volunteer, the payment is \$50.00 per month. Total annual requirement for these benefits is \$8.065.20).
- 6. 7 cities and towns reported benefit payments to widows (a total of 13 widows with average monthly benefits of \$40.77. The total annual requirement for these benefits is \$6,360.00).
- 7. In only 1 city did it appear that the pension fund was becoming insufficient to fully meet the benefit award requirements.
- 8. For the 72 reporting cities and towns with firemen payroll and/or pension funds, the balance in the firemen's pensions funds totalled \$983,321.86, and annual payrolls were reported as \$517,936.38.
- 9. Relationships between reported annual firemen's payroll and amount in the pension fund ranged from a situation where only volunteer firemen were utilized (16 municipalities) and balance in the fund was considerable, to the situation where the municipality may not be able to fully honor the benefits which have been awarded.

It is also interesting to note the situation in those 6 municipalities reporting firemen's salaries in excess of \$40,000 per year. In 3 such cities, the payroll is considerably in excess of the balance in the pension fund; in 2 such cities, the fund is considerably in excess of payroll, and in the 6th city, the two figures are almost the same. It would appear that these relationships illustrate that firemen's pension funds have not been financed in a manner which provides for proper actuarial funding of the benefit liabilities.

10. The pension payments for Denver and Pueblo are:

Retirants				Annual	
	Age	Disability	Survivors	Cost	
Denver	112	111	107	\$555,186.00	
Pueblo	28	4	16	54,305.40	

11. 15 cities and towns, out of 73 reporting pension funds, indicated that they prepare the semi-annual reports as required by Chapter 139, Article 50, Section 14 of the Colorado Revised Statutes, 1953. The remaining 58, or 79%, presumably do not comply with this statutory requirement.

- 12. With respect to the finances of reported firemen's pension funds, it was observed that U.S. Government Bonds and bank savings accounts appeared to be the type of "investment" most commonly used for fund balances. However, in 1 case, the bulk of the fund was invested in "municipal certificate of indebtedness (\$10,000)." In another, \$5,700 was invested in "water stock."
- 13. Pertinent remarks which were made on the questionnaires included:
  - a. "Within a few years, when several members of the Fire Department will be eligible for retirement and a pension, the existing pension fund and the pension fund income will not be sufficient to pay any more than a very small pension."
  - b. "The new law ought to provide for separate funds for paid and volunteers where combination departments exist, and to allow a proportionate credit toward retirement of paid men for any prior time as a volunteer."
  - c. "It is very evident to officers and members of this department that present funds and methods of financing pension funds are not adequate. We are willing to contribute a percentage of salary to augment fund or participate in any other fair and suitable method to keep fund on a sound basis."
  - d. "The pension board decided by vote to give \$50 monthly, with the idea that the amount could be reduced at any time by a decision of the board." (5 members retired from volunteer department January 1, 1956; ages 75, 72, 69, 68, and 61.)
  - e. "We don't even have a volunteer fire department. We have received \$70.16 from the state firemen pension fund distribution, and it is carried in the town's regular checking account. The value of the fire hose is approximately \$75.00."
  - f. After 30 years of volunteer service, chief and assistant chief, at age 50, applied for pension; city attorney said no because, as volunteers, they had received a small monthly sum. The attorney stated that this made them paid members, and pension would be one-half of their pay, or \$6.25 per month for the chief and assistant chief, \$2.50 per month for others. Chief and assistant chief are still working, now having 34 years of service each."
  - g. "We do not receive enough pension fund money to pay pensions. We believe we should receive firemen pension fund money from our entire district (an area 14 miles long and 7 miles wide, with the town of ---- located in the center of the area and included in the district), not just the town of ----. Total population of ---- is 867, while the estimated population of our district that we serve is 2,000."

14. Based upon the information provided at the request of the Legislative Council, regarding length of service, age and salary of each fireman (regular or volunteer), there are a number of paid firemen who already are, or very shortly will be, qualified to apply for retirement benefits. In addition, there are a larger number of volunteer firemen who already are, or soon will be, qualified to apply for retirement benefits.

Due to the fact that policemen cannot qualify for benefits until reaching the age of 60 years, the imminence of a sizeable number of retirants going on the benefit list is not quite so great as in the case of the firemen. However, there are several cities and towns which will have four or five policemen eligible for retirement benefits in the next few years.

### WHAT DO THE POLICEMEN AND FIREMEN SAY?

On July 30, 1956, the President of the Colorado State Firemen's Association, on behalf of said organization and of the Colorado State Fire Fighters' Association, presented to the Legislative Council a Resolution regarding the matter of firemen's pension provisions. This Resolution is included as Appendix E of this report.

In essence, the Resolution states that the present pension law is basically sound but should be revised, modernized, and enlarged; that administration should be retained by local authorities; that financing is the main problem underlying the firemen's pension problems in Colorado, and to correct this problem, the following is proposed: Double the allocation from the state insurance tax (increase from \$400,000 to \$800,000); require local communities to pay a reasonable sum into the pension fund; have the firemen contribute at least 3 1/2% of their salaries into the pension fund; and minor changes in the benefit schedule for widows and dependents.

On September 26, 1956, Mr. Earl D. Towning, Assistant Chief of Police in Greeley, Colorado, and Chairman, Police Pension Committee, forwarded to the Legislative Council a Resolution which "has been agreed upon by all of the Police Departments which I (Towning) have contacted to-date..." This Resolution, which is included as Appendix F of this report, sets forth, as representing the opinions of policemen in towns and cities having a population under 50,000: That the present policemen's pension laws should be revised and modernized; that the administration of policemen's pension funds and the pension law be retained by local authorities; that the problem is two-fold: lack of financing to insure availability of funds, and outmoded benefits; that benefits be substantially increased for policemen, widows, and dependents; that policemen are to contribute up to 3 1/2% of their monthly salary and the municipality to match the amount the policemen contribute; that state funds for police pensions be increased, and that other changes be made in the existing law.

A close review of these two resolutions indicates that both groups have much in common.

- 1. They want administration of the pension funds to remain in local hands. This means a separate pension fund for policemen and a separate pension fund for firemen in each city and town in Colorado where such pensions are provided by state law.
- 2. They want pension programs which call for employee contribution, with the figure of 3 1/2% of employee salary suggested. Nothing is stated with respect to whether or not these contributions would be subject to refunding upon an employee's withdrawal from the service (such as is permitted under PERA, but not under OASI).
- 3. They want the employer, cities and towns, to contribute to the pension fund. The policemen's resolution states, "The municipality should match this amount the policeman contributes monthly..."; the firemen's resolution states, "a reasonable sum out of local tax assessment."
- 4. They want increased state support of the financing of local police and fire pensions. The firemen say double the present state contribution of \$400,000 per year. The policemen say that, if there be means of increasing state funds, such state funds be appropriated.
- 5. They want increases in benefits. The firemen ask for a modest adjustment in widows' and dependents' benefits. The policemen ask for substantial improvement in benefits all across the board. (It should be remembered that earlier in this report, it was shown that the firemen are at present provided with higher pension benefits than are policemen.)

# WHAT DO ACTUARIES SAY ABOUT THE PRESENT PENSION LAWS?

The Legislative Council obtained assistance from Mr. A. G. Gabriel, Consulting Actuary, in reviewing the present policemen and firemen pension laws. Mr. Gabriel is the consulting actuary for the PERA and, in 1954, addressed the annual meeting of the Colorado Municipal League on the subject of policemen's and firemen's pension laws in Colorado.

The Council selected Mr. Gabriel for several reasons: He is a nationally recognized actuary; he is the actuary for the PERA and knows pension problems in Colorado; he has made actuarial studies of policemen's and firemen's pension plans in Pueblo and Colorado Springs and, thus, knows the policemen's and firemen's pension laws of this state; he was recognized earlier by the Municipal League as a person qualified to speak on the subject; and he was in a position to make an independent, non-biased appraisal of the Colorado situation.

In addition to Mr. Gabriel's counsel, the Council also had the benefit of reviewing the actuarial survey of the Denver Firemen's Pension Fund, made by Coates, Herfurth, and England, Consulting Actuaries.

Mr. Gabriel's analyses will be broken down into two categories, a general appraisal of the firemen and policemen pension laws in Colorado, and his specific findings in Pueblo and Colorado Springs.

#### General Appraisal

- "I. In discussing the set up in Colorado for pension plans for municipal policemen and firemen, let us start with some basic assumptions that can be agreed upon.
  - (1) With respect to a retirement system, municipal policemen and firemen should be together, since their employment conditions are similar in many respects. For instance,
    - (a) Insuction ages are similar, in that persons are inducted in municipal service as firemen from age 20 to 32; and as policemen from age 23 to 32. In some smaller communities, the age ranges for entry in service are not always observed.
    - (b) Policemen and firemen are subject to semi-military discipline in that their activities are regulated, and non-compliance results in penalty. They are sworn to perform their duties regardless of the hazards involved.
    - (c) Policemen and firemen protect life and property. Between the area of strictly police work of law enforcement and strictly fire fighting work of protecting property, there is a broad area in which police and fire services overlap, such as enforcement of fire prevention ordinances, protecting life from burning buildings, and other emergencies.
    - (d) It is not uncommon to find that municipal policemen and firemen have the same salary ranges. In communities where that is not the case, the differences are usually small in amounts.
    - (e) The work of municipal policemen and firemen requires an element of mental and physical coordination involving a degree of physical dexterity. For example, it takes a relatively physically fit policeman to handle a young, 185-pound, 6-foot fellow who is resisting an officer. Likewise, a fireman fighting a fire has to act with quickness he cannot take time to favor rheumatism, blood pressure or heart.

"II. A state-wide retirement system covering policemen and firemen employed by Colorado communities appears to be the logical treatment of the police and fire pension problem in Colorado. The system would cover policemen and firemen employed by municipalities, except Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs. The excepted cities are large enough to operate a local plan for policemen and firemen if they so desire; however, the local plans should cover both policemen and firemen. Towns such as Cripple Creek, Idaho Springs, Leadville, Limon, and Yuma, just to mention a few, should cover their policemen and firemen in a "Colorado Municipal Policemen and Firemen Retirement System."

A state-wide retirement systems for municipal policemen and firemen has advantages but is not without objections. The advantages, however, outweigh the disadvantages.

- (1) The advantages, to name a few, are as follows:
  - (a) Municipal policemen and firemen would be covered in a single uniform state retirement plan. This would eliminate retirement plan competition between two groups of personnel having similar employment characteristics, namely, policemen and firemen. For instance, it would eliminate that situation where firemen ask the Legislature to liberalize their retirement plan to the same extent the policemen's plan was "improved" by the preceding Legislature, plus an additional improvement. The policemen then come in and request that their plan be liberalized to match the firemen's plan, plus an additional improvement. The end result is a merry-go-round that can only end in financial difficulties.
  - (b) Towns such as Estes Park, Johnstown, and Del Norte could cover their full-time policemen and firemen, if any, in a state-wide retirement system, whereas the towns cannot operate individual plans successfully, due to lack of numbers to give the law of averages a reasonable chance to operate. In other words, anything could happen and no doubt would. Furthermore, it is not likely that the smaller towns would employ technical service to operate the plan on an actuarial basis.
  - (c) By including full-time policemen and firemen of Colorado municipalities, except specifically exempted cities, in a state-wide retirement system, the aggregate number of individuals involved would be sufficient to apply probabilities of withdrawal from service, death, disability retirement, superannuation retirement, and other probabilities with reasonable degree of expectation that the probabilities used would be fairly close to actual experiences.

- (d) By spreading the policemen and firemen retirement plan risks among the participating municipalities in Colorado, no individual town would be hard hit by the occurrence of an unforeseen adverse contingency.
- (e) A state-wide retirement system for municipal policemen and firemen, properly financed and administered, would eliminate the financially insolvent situations that, no doubt, exist with respect to police and fire pension plans in some towns in the state.
- (2) Some objections to a state-wide retirement system for municipal policemen and firemen may be summed up as follows:
  - (a) By covering its policemen and firemen in a state-wide retirement system, self-interested pressure groups may obtain retirement plan liberalizations from a state legislative body that they could not obtain from local governing bodies. The objection is minimized by the fact (that) at present local retirement plans for policemen and firemen operate under laws enacted by the state legislature. Therefore, a state-wide plan would make little, if any, change with respect to the influence exercised by so-called pressure groups.
  - (b) Towns with a heavy turnover among their policemen and firemen, resulting in relatively few men staying in service long enough to qualify for retirement, might--and no doubt would--object to making contributions to a state-wide plan at the same rates applied to other towns with lower turnover rates and thus higher retirement ratios. That objection is more of a reflection upon the employment policies of the town that it is an objection to a state-wide retirement system.
- III. In considering a state-wide retirement system for policemen and firemen, some key provisions that will require careful thought are indicated below.
  - (1) <u>Participating Municipalities</u>. Include all municipalities in Colorado having one or more full-time policemen and firemen, except Denver, Pueblo, and Colorado Springs. The exempted cities could become participating municipalities on a voluntary basis.
  - (2) Covered Policemen and Firemen. When a municipalities becomes a participating municipality, all its full-time policemen and firemen would be included in the membership of the system. The term "policeman" and "fireman" would not include civilian employees in the municipality's police and fire departments, nor persons temporarily employed as policemen and firemen for emergencies, nor persons privately employed as policemen and firemen, nor volunteer firemen. No doubt something would have to be done for

volunteer firemen, since they do perform fire fighting service when needed and, let's face it, they do have influence at the grass roots.

- (3) Voluntary Retirement. A member could voluntarily retire after age 55 if he has 25 or more years of credited service.
- (4) <u>Compulsory Retirement</u>. A participating municipality could request the retirement of a member in its employ at age 60 or over if he has 10 or more years of credited service.
- (5) Retirement Allowance. A retirement allowance formula might be 2 per cent of a retiring member's final average salary, multiplied by the first 25 years of his credited service, plus 1 per cent of his final average salary multiplied by the number of years of his credited service in excess of 25 years. Provision might be made that the retirement allowance could not exceed 75 per cent of the annual salary of a patrolman as fixed in the municipality's budget for the fiscal year in which the member retires.
- (6) <u>"Final Average Salary"</u> might be defined to be the average annual salary received by a member for the 5 years immediately preceding his retirement.
- (7) Total and Permanent Disability. Provision might be made that if a member with 10 or more years of credited service becomes totally and permanently disabled, he would be retired with a retirement allowance stated in (5) above.

If his disability is service-connected, the 10-year service requirement would be waived if he happened to have less than 10 years of service. In any case, workmen's compensation, if any, would be in addition to the retirement system allowance. When the statutory period for payment of workmen's compensation, if any, expires, he would be given service credit for the statutory period and his allowance would be increased at that time to include the additional service credit. In no case would the disability allowance be less than 20% of his final average salary.

(8) Death Benefits. Provision might be made that if a member with 10 or more years of credited service dies, while in service, from non-service connected causes, his widow would receive the same retirement allowance as if he had (a) retired the day before his death, (b) elected a joint and survivor option (same as option 3 in PERA), and (c) named his wife as beneficiary. His widow's allowance would not be less than 20% of his final average salary. In case he doesn't leave a widow, or if she remarries

before his youngest child attains age 18, each of his children under age 18 would receive an allowance of an equal share of 20% of his final average salary.

If his death is service connected, workmen's compensation payable would be in addition to the retirement system allowance.

- (9) Members' Contributions. Members would contribute 5% of their annual salaries, by payroll deductions, so long as they remain in service. If a member leaves service before an allowance is payable on his account, his contributions would be returned to him, if living, or to his designated beneficiary or estate.
- (10) Municipalities' Contributions. The municipalities would contribute monthly a per cent of the salaries paid to their policemen and firemen. The per cent would be determined each year by means of an actuarial valuation of the system. Allowances would be made for members' contributions and portions of insurance premiums allocated by the state to police-fire pension fund. After making the allowances, the municipalities' contribution would likely be in the general area of 15% to 20% of payroll. Only an actuarial valuation can determine the actual per cent.

A problem to be resolved concerns the responsibility for pensions being paid as of the date the state-wide plan goes in operation. It may be that each participating municipality would be required to assume responsibility for the pensions it granted and in consideration thereof retain the assets it accumulated. The problem will need considerable study.

(11) The Colorado Municipal Firemen and Policemen Retirement System would be governed by a Board. The accounting and clerical work and the carrying out of the Board's policies could be assigned to the Executive Secretary of the Public Employees' Retirement Association of Colorado and his staff."

#### Specific Findings in Pueblo and Colorado Springs

In an actuarial valuation, as of December 31, 1953, of the <u>Pueblo Police Pension Fund</u>, with proposed amendments, Mr. Gabriel determined that with an employee contribution of 5% of salary, an employer contribution of 16.67% would be required to make the Fund actuarially sound. The Pueblo City Manager reported to the Council on May 21, 1956, that the voters in that city approved the plan, and the city's contribution to the Police Pension Fund rose from \$3,250 in 1954 to \$58,000 in 1955 as the result of the change, and Pueblo now has a sound police retirement system.

In 1955, Pueblo employed Mr. Gabriel to make an analysis of the Firemen's Pension Fund. In a report on September 29, 1955, to the City Council, the City Manager stated: "His (Gabriel's) analysis indicated that the employer and employee contributions would have to total 31.71% of the payroll to provide a pension of 1/2 pay at age 55 after 25 years' service. The present pension plan provides for 1/2 pay at age 50 with 20 years' service. Contributions to the present plan amount to approximately 16% of payroll, even though the benefits granted are much more liberal than the proposed plan. If Mr. Gabriel's calculations are to be taken as factual, and there is no reason to question them because actuarial work is his business, then it becomes apparent the present pension plan is unsound. Whether the plan fails 5 years from now or 10 years from now is not particularly important. The important fact is that it will ultimately fail. To argue with an actuary is like arguing with the Grim Reaper."

At this same time, the City Manager presented the City Council with a letter on this subject from Mr. Neil Horan, representing the organized firemen. In his letter, Mr. Horan set forth the principles underlying firemen's pensions, and then stated:

"The proposed pension ordinance does not take into consideration any of the foregoing principles but appears to be an ordinance that could be applied to any form of public employment, not necessarily firemen. I will have to admit that the proposal is a laudable attempt to place your pension plan on a safe financial basis. Certainly, the proponents of the ordinance selected one of the best, if not the best, actuaries in the country to set up the proposed plan. The difficulty is that the actuary was never a fireman and has no actual experience in the problems of fire department personnel. His concern appears to be only with financing. Financing, while certainly of the greatest importance, is not the only problem. Even in financing, an actuary cannot get a true figure for maintaining a firemen's pension program, as an actuary must, of necessity, deal in absolutes, and where firemen are concerned, there are no absolutes.

"One big fire where several men are disabled, so as to be pensioned while still comparatively young, can completely disrupt the figures of an actuary. Any increase in population, creating an increase in tax payments to the fund, can also change or disrupt the program. In 1940, the Denver Firemen's Protective Association had an analysis made of the Denver Firemen's Pension Fund and was advised that the Fund would be in the "red" \$400,000 by 1957. This year, 1955, with treble the number of beneficiaries and with three increases in pension payments to retired members and widows, the fund is found to be in the "black" almost \$1,500,000, or five times the amount of the fund in 1940. Certainly no actuary, regardless of skill, could have foreseen this development.

"The present state law, relating to firemen's pensions, being Article 50, 1953 Colorado Revised Statutes, provides a carefully devised

program of retirement benefits based upon the deferred wage idea and a form of insurance payments for widows and orphans. The proposed ordinance runs counter to this law in so many particulars that we will not attempt to set them forth here. It should be sufficient to state, however, that the City of Pueblo is receiving certain financial benefits under said law which are applicable to the pension fund, and I doubt that the City may accept said benefits and then reject the obligations and other provisions of the law. The adoption of the proposed ordinance would do that very thing. Laws must be accepted in toto or rejected in toto, if they are rejected at all.

"Under the proposed ordinance, there will be considerable confusion and administrative expense, whereas your present plan, following as it does the state law, is clear as to the rights of all beneficiaries and the administrative expense is nil.

"Your City Manager and City Council are to be congratulated as to their forward outlook in connection with your pension problems, but it is my opinion, based on 30 years' experience with firemen's pension plans, that any problems that you have or may have do not require the drastic changes which the proposed ordinance would entail.

"I am sure that if your present plan is used as a basis with few minor changes, such as an increase in the contributions from the salaries of active members and a set figure from taxation, such as one mill or even less, plus the contributions to be received from the state law as your allocation from insurance taxes, that your fund will have sufficient income to be properly maintained and the benefits payable will be more satisfactory and will create a much better feeling in the department, than if the proposed ordinance is enacted."

In 1952 and 1954, Mr. Gabriel was employed to make an analysis of the Policemen's Pension Fund in Colorado Springs. In the 1952 report, Gabriel stated;

"Conclusion. The minimum annual contributions, as of June 30, 1952, necessary to establish the Policemen's Relief Fund on a full benefit basis, have been computed to be 20.3 per cent of payroll, or \$49,194, based upon an annual payroll of \$242,240. (These minimum contributions do not provide for any payment of principal on the accrued service pension liabilities.)

"The Fund's annual contributions, as of June 30, 1952, amount to approximately \$37,903.

"Consequently, the Policemen's Relief Fund cannot continue indefinitely on a full benefit basis.

"The Fund's income will continue to exceed the Fund's disbursements for a number of years yet. Gradually, disbursements will grow, however, and will exceed income. It will then be necessary to use greater and greater amounts of the Fund's assets in order to make the disbursements. Eventually the Fund's assets will be exhausted, and pro rata benefits will have to be paid in accordance with the provisions of section 566."

# Specific Findings in Denver by Another Actuary

In 1956, the actuarial firm of Coates, Herfurth, and England was employed by the Board of Trustees of the Firemen's Pension Fund to survey the Denver Firemen's Pension Fund. These actuaries, in their report, stated:

"Our calculations show that, in order to provide for the benefits as they accrue to the average new member, and thereby provide a fund intended to be sufficient at the death or retirement of the member to pay all future benefits to him and his beneficiary, a contribution is required from some source, over and above the 3 1/2% to be withheld from his monthly pay, equal to 19.4% of the compensation of the new member throughout his entire period in the service..." (page 19 of the report.)

This actuarial report went on to discuss the fact that, as of the time of valuation, the balance available in the Fund was only about "one-third enough to pay pensions to present members." The report set forth several methods whereby this deficiency (some \$13,080,114) could be made up. If made up in twenty years, it would require an additional annual dollar contribution of \$858,994, or 32% of the firemen's payroll; if made up in 35 years, it would require an additional \$586,727 per year, or 21.9% of the firemen's annual payroll (at June 30, 1956, levels).

In the RECOMMENDATIONS of the Coates, Herfurth and England survey, the following was stated:

The survey herein reported on, in the opinion of the actuaries, clearly indicates that contributions as now provided will not support the prospective benefits.

"An easy way out would be to disregard the existence of any accrued and increasing liability, thus passing on to future generations of tax-payers a portion of the true cost of the indispensable protection currently furnished by the Fire Department. But this does not solve the problem, and at some time in the future the increased cost may force a reduction in benefits.

"Some reduction in cost could be accomplished by curtailing benefits to all members, or to members first employed after a specified future date.

"The third and most reasonable course and the one recommended by the actuaries is to explore the possibilities of a source, or sources, of additional income to the Fund.

"With these comments, the actuarial survey of the Firemen's Pension Fund is concluded. More detailed recommendations, although not contemplated as being part of this survey, may follow, but such will not add to a determination of the present actuarial position of the Fund and are therefore not properly part of this report."

# CONCLUSIONS which can be drawn from the foregoing include the following:

- 1. Separate local pension funds for policemen and for firemen in each city and town in Colorado do not appear to provide a reasonable basis upon which to establish sound pension programs for these employees throughout the state.
- Employer contributions to a pension fund, if the fund is to approximate actuarial soundness, will have to be something like 16-20% of payroll. (Actual percentages can be determined only after thorough actuarial study of each fund.)
- 3. In order to build pension funds to the appropriate level to provide reserves for "liabilities" already accrued by reason of prior years of service by a number of policemen and firemen, additional employer contributions are likely to be required.
- 4. It is possible that representatives of organized policemen or firemen do not believe that it is essential for the pension funds to be reconstructed on an "actuarially sound" basis.

# RECOMMENDATIONS which may be made in this regard include the following:

- 1. In the event that policemen's and firemen's representatives can get together and develop a pension program common to both of them, and, in turn, can get together with municipal officials representative of the cities and towns throughout Colorado, and agree upon a pension program and the financing thereof, it is recommended that a qualified consulting actuary be employed to determine what is required to provide actuarial soundness for the agreed-upon pension program. The cost for such service will be considerable, but in view of the importance of the subject, it will be a worthy expenditure. The financing could possibly be made a joint venture by the organized policemen, firemen, and municipalities.
- 2. In view of the cost of pensions to the employers, it would behoove the governing bodies of the cities and towns in Colorado to carefully study the matter of policemen's and firemen's pensions and to work closely with these employees in the development of a satisfactory and

financially sound pension program, particularly in view of the fact that local government may well be required to finance the major portion of the costs of such a program.

# CONSIDER THE FIREMEN IN FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICTS

In 1955, there were 89 special districts in operation in Colorado for the purpose of providing fire protection services. The Legislative Council sent questionnaires seeking information to each of these districts and received replies from 49 of them.

Creation of these tax-levying governmental units is authorized by law, and they serve the thousands of square miles which lie beyond the boundaries of incorporated cities and towns. Firemen, paid or volunteer, in these districts are not covered by the existing state laws relating to firemen's pensions. Also, these districts do not participate in the annual distribution of the \$400,000 state grant to firemen's pension funds.

On the basis of the questionnaire returns, it is readily apparent that a great percentage of the districts use volunteer firemen exclusively. In only 5 of the 49 returns were there paid firemen reported, and in those districts the ratio of paid to volunteer firemen was shown as follows:

	Paid	Volunteer		<u>Paid</u>	Volunteer
1.	1 -	- 30	4.	1	- 21
2.	3 -	30	5.	8	- 0
3.	8 -	· 56			

Each district had its own particular arrangement for accomplishing its mission of "fire protection." For instance, in the above recited cases where paid firemen are used, in one district the "paid fireman" is the driver at \$420 per year, or in some cases it is the telephone dispatcher, while in yet another the assignments and salaries would be comparable to a municipal fire department. Another arrangement is to pay the volunteers a set amount per call, and still another is to do as is done by the Poudre Valley Fire District, to-wit: "Each and every fireman on the Ft. Collins Fire Department receives \$35.00 per month from the rural fire district, and each man has the opportunity to work on the engine. When an alarm is received, two men respond with the rural engine at once, then two off-shift men cover-in to the station until they return." Somewhat similar to this is the arrangement followed by the Rocky Ford Rural Fire Protection District. In this instance, the "city of Rocky Ford houses the Rural Fire Protection apparatus and sends a 1,000 gallon water tanker to every rural fire. These apparatus are manned by the Rocky Ford Fire Department which consists of three paid men and eighteen volunteers. The Chief of Rocky Ford is in command of all operations. In compensation, the Rocky Ford

Rural Fire Protection District pays the City of Rocky Ford the sum of \$6,114.60, which is approximately one-third of the City of Rocky Ford's total Fire Department budget."

In still other cities, no apparatus is owned, and the district merely enters into a contractual agreement with a neighboring district or town for fire protection service.

With regard to providing pension benefits for the firemen of these districts, the following provision was included in the Resolution adopted by the Colorado Fire Fighters' Association (A.F.L.) and the Colorado State Firemen's Association (1956) and presented to the Council on July 30, 1956:

"(e) That fire protection districts be permitted to participate in the allocation of the state funds by some method which will give them the tax on premiums written on fire insurance risks in their own communities, or if this is not feasible, that they be given the basic amount, as mentioned above, which is allocated to a municipality, multiplied by the number of organized fire companies in their district."

With respect to this proposal, the Legislative asked the following question of Colorado Insurance Commissioner Sam N. Beery:

"Is it feasible to obtain a breakdown of fire insurance written in each of the fire protection districts in Colorado?"

# The Commissioner replied:

"We would advise you that we have had the departmental attorney review Chap. 89-6, C.R.S. 1953, and I am of the opinion that the definition of a Fire Protection District as set forth in C.R.S. 1953 is so ambiguous as to prevent a breakdown of fire insurance as written in the Fire Protection Districts as defined. Even though it were feasible, the increased cost of such a tabulation would necessarily have a very definite bearing on increasing the cost to the citizens of the state of Colorado."

Federal Social Security Coverage. In view of the above, the Legislative Council asked the Director of the Division of Retirement Coverage (OASI), Colorado State Department of Employment, this question:

"Are the employees of fire protection districts eligible for OASI? There are 89 such special districts in Colorado, and they do not come under the provisions of the Firemen's Pension Act."

## The Director replied:

"Fire Protection District employees are eligible, but most of them have volunteer employees only. Up to this time, the Berthoud and Lakewood Fire Protection Districts have elected to cover employees."

In addition, the Legislative Council was informed by the Assistant Secretary of the Pueblo Rural Fire District that said district had been participating in the Federal OASI program since April 1, 1955.

A <u>CONCLUSION</u> of this report is that, at this time, it is impractical for the Colorado General Assembly to provide for an actuarially sound pension program for paid or volunteer employees of fire protection districts. This conclusion is based upon the following:

- 1. Presumably, firemen of fire protection districts will insist upon having separate and local pension funds and local authorities administering these funds. This is the manner provided in the present statutory provisions and is one feature which the organized fire fighters in Colorado, in their 1956 annual convention, have resolved be retained as is.
- 2. There are too many varying arrangements whereby the districts seek to accomplish their mission of fire protection.
- 3. Fire protection districts, except in a limited number of cases, rely almost exclusively upon volunteers for their manpower. The existing statutory provisions for firemen's pensions in cities and towns extend pension status to volunteer firemen, but only on a permissive basis and for governmental jurisdictions which are less heterogeneous than are the so-called "special purpose" districts.

A volunteer fireman is generally regarded to be a fireman belonging to a regularly organized fire department and whose principal livelihood is other than that of a fireman. Under this definition, it is likely that, in most instances, volunteer firemen will be participating in a pension program (OASI or otherwise) at their regular place of employment. This statement is based upon the following excerpt from the September, 1956, issue of the SOCIAL SECURITY BULLETIN (U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare):

"At the end of 1955, 9 out of 10 of the Nation's gainfully employed workers were covered under old-age and survivors insurance, and about 86 out of every 100 jobs were under contributory coverage. Beginning with 1957, contributory coverage will be extended to nearly 4 million persons who are in jobs not now covered; thus, about 92 out of 100 jobs will be covered under old-age and survivors insurance on a contributory basis."

4. Pension programs are a matter of agreement between employers and employees. The Legislative Council received replies from only 49 of the 89 fire protection districts to which questionnaires had been sent. (These 49 districts did a fine job in providing information, and their cooperation is appreciated.)

In only 3 of the replies was there any indication of concern over the matter of firemen's pensions for employees of the district. This is not to imply that district directors are not concerned in the welfare of their employees or volunteer assistants. However, it seems to indicate that the subject matter of this current study by the General Assembly is not considered to be a "pressing problem" in the special districts.

This matter of pensions for employees and volunteers of fire protection districts is essentially a local government problem, and it would appear that the General Assembly should defer any action until such time as the managing directors (and taxpayers) of these fire protection districts, and the firemen thereof, agree upon the essentials (including financing) of a pension program if, in fact, such is desired by a majority of such governmental units.

5. The mechanics of equitable distribution of state-collected revenues for fire protection districts will be difficult to achieve.

A <u>RECOMMENDATION</u> of this report is that a determination be made as to the propriety of extending pension benefit entitlement to volunteer members of fire protection districts. If the state is to participate in the financing of these benefits, the legislature should make such determination. If the financing is to be entirely by local support, permissive legislation should be provided to enable each district to make the determination.

A <u>FURTHER RECOMMENDATION</u> of this report is that directors and employees of fire protection districts examine the provisions of the Federal Old Age and Survivors Insurance Program, to determine whether or not this coverage would provide adequate pension benefits, and if so, initiate appropriate steps to provide coverage for eligible district employees.

# APPENDIX

- APPENDIX A Apportionment of Policemen's and Firemen's Pension Runds
- APPRINCIA B Comparison of Retirement Systems
- APPRIDIX C Questionnaire Responses, Policemen's Pension Funds
- APPENDIX D Questionnaire Responses, Firemen's Pension Funds
- APPENDIX E Resolution by Organized Firemen
- APPENDIX P Resolution by Policemen of Cities Under 50,000 Population

			AND THE STATE OF T	2004 2004 2004 2004 2004
	7 7 7	278.0 176 176 1760		
	7	100.13 100.13 101.13 101.14		/ 200 / 200
		529.52 547.64 547.64 547.64		
There is the second of the sec				
				AND TO THE PARTY OF THE PARTY O

# APPEART IN MARKET OF ROLLESSIES AND PRESENT PROCESS TO THE

and the second of the second of the second

Charlet Page 2 of 4 (1) 1 to 10 217 82 96 Fer play 7.17.24 496 Mayber 249 82 773 Collina 477.7 227,42 2775 52721 / 4 7 37 aren April Lupton 190 204.77 141930 11211 Fast Margan 10 478.26 N/F 4+4 2 Mar 67.66 104 23491 327.82 577 620-24 47.6 1463 111325 2412 13/730 25/9.58 2308.78 fran st. 217.84 رمهره 347.82 14501 de galaci 2744,27 27 Son Lie 44.7 Comments

Commen 2 882 66 341 28 Mys: 49 worf 13/7:30 2790 4422 347.72 1006 757 35400 329.82 574.84 1236 659.66 747.09 131 649.66 659.66 715 30000 2 40,37 243 793 349 PA 327.8A \*\*\* 2000 659.66 467 327.32 90018 929.48 71 47,11 347.12 625 2443 707.48 2010 347. 5 7/2 74.43 Ma 600 141 337.72 3 3 mg 1827 151.55 76293 777 347, 84 Bee Groups W Karr Lasterita HERE 727.45 3443 477

Approximate the second second

707.45

657.66

2/7.30

I en

4----

# ALTERNATED TO THE WAY AT HEALTH PRINT TO BE

Com a

Pare Serie

		<b>公</b>
The state of the s		
	2 27 A 327 A 327 A 2 447 (4	
	4 67.4 3.112 4 67.46 3 37.84	
	7 27.0 3 27.0 3 27.0 3 27.0 3 27.0	
	1 20 to 1 20 t	以 第

## ATTERTONISMENT OF PRINCIPLE AND PRINCIPLE PRINCIPLE (198

Comments of the comments of th	Zilian de ZZ. de Li A (Antil)	Pag Eigens Pysika	
Madington Residents Mindelay Man Man	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	744 144 1718 1788	THE STATE OF THE S
Communications of the Communication of the Communic			344.m 7400 7400 7407 7754 7774
Constant Specification of the Consta		413 (4) (4) (4) (4) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7)	AND TO COME OF SAME OF
Constant Province The street The street		146 170 271 453 364 165 469	407 1747 1944 1964 1964 1966 2147
Special Specia		279 531 648 203 289 221 122	
			245.00 245.00 24.00 24.00 25.0

# APPENDIX B

# COMPARISON OF RETIREMENT SYSTEMS

for

POLICEMEN - GENERAL

FIREMEN, PAID - GENERAL

FIREMEN, VOLUNTEER - GENERAL

POLICEMEN - CITIES OVER 100,000

FIREMEN - CITIES OVER 100,000

PUBLIC EMPLOYEES' RETIREMENT ACT

SOCIAL SECURITY (O. A.S.I.)

titles regalice alleg or titlese of their time. 

to water out with 20 years service

containing paperson equals, 1/2 of amount of average salary for one year before the granting of apoliteation for retirement

If the person retired accepts a position paying 66 per month or more, the pension payment thring such employment is suspended

1/2 monthly salary at time of disability.

sharping salary at date of disability, not to exceed R. . Dischilly must be incurred while in participants of duty.

V. Sounds of Fluids

unterpolity - Noos

may be given to di manths thereof. latrate cours nor selaries, of my of. Othe, fees. lay statutes of t musipality. D Other - 50% of

# Investment of Funds.

Pol-s.			
	Manage and with Manage particle.  The bills properly opening 12 of every manage in the comment of the comment o	The state of the s	
	if the person reduced accepts any position as paid froman in a municipality, the spinish payment is mapomised.		
	Specially scalary at dots of disability, not a managed that year. Disability must be indicated while in performance of duty.		
		V. Investment of Pands See min trades (office)	

Other All Founds Towns 1975 The Part of th		
V. Management		
May to receive 1/2 monthly shoots, of any lay raise graded in the factors to monthers of the raise at which the paradomer rectived.  First year. All salary at the time of dissibility.  Byon one year, 1/2 of monthly salary in time of dissibility must be incurred in the of dury.	Memory or victors conduct, likepi or immore set or or due to the use of nar-color or due to the set of nar-color or due to the nar-color or	Children - \$20 per month, three child, and the children, and the c

# 

SO WATER ON MAIN AS TRACK, MAYING.

Free placed before 1953, gets 1953 pension plus \$30 per mouth, provided this is no more than 1/2 of the current selary of the rank previge monthly salary during the last ner before redirement.

tack, whell be presumed to have contracted 2 of mouthly salary at date of rethrement the or disease of the lungs or pespiratory Any employee disabled while on active duty bent any cause hat self-inflicted or due to makie to continue duties the to heart dissalting use of drugs or impaicants. Any aughtype with 5 years of service, who is of disease while on active duty.

こうとはない かんにははなったが はいかにはない

The state of the s

at which he retired.

betadic re-examination gives to sooner mark as Ing as refered.

Control mater "Performent" plant Temporary Canidres - \$12 per most ber delle w

C. Survivors

Function of the contract of th exceed \$100.

> Source of Funds ž

4		1000	- 2		w 80	
	₩.		- 44		V.	
3 M						
	7			. 47	2 140	
3 Marie	1	200		7.2		
					10	
2.4		1				17.5
			1		4	9.7
4.0	Y				A. Section	1000
y				175		1
A 55	100					
38 45					- 0	
				318		
	1.7	N.				3
a state of	104		10	44		
B* 37	100		2		400	
	ente C		- 8		en e	
* 3	- 1					
		1		25.5	10.00	
	3.04			, HE		2.0
9 93	4	100	, 4	100		
				4	300	
	4			3/		
			4.36			
						8 .
	36	1		100	7	4
				170		
Carrier and Carrier	3.07 PM	3.00	ereker Gertar	ers PO		
					Lagran.	13.2
20.00						- 22
7	<b>沙蘇</b>			150		
<i>f</i>		1				4
7	**	2000				盤.
		4			4	
100	4		Star .	2.5	優 (	12.
	療、	<b>3</b>	<b>2</b>			
A 48		3		1		
	200	<b>35.</b> (	<b>*</b>		1.3	
		3	٩.	200		**
289	35°			4	4	300
100	Ş.,			9		
			34 .		24	17
				80.5	10	
40.0			16	<i>3</i> 000		
		2	1	6	÷	3
1.0	4	1			12	* * * * * *
	‰.	2				
	1		30		150	
3 A	24.		<b>#</b> /		9	48
		37	60		70	
	3	<i>*</i>	36	3	3	1
a p		152		a de	140	<b>**</b>
400		36	35		4	3
	*:		100	<i>a</i>	1	
200	12	45		30	10 pt.	oug H
100	3	10	300		Á.	3.
4		-	Æ.			
100				12	1947	
and the	2		1	20 v		
		34	2	1	*	( )
		di.			4	-
	200		7	2		2
	·	33~	4		28	
* 24	*		1	-	- A	3 h
	<i>1</i>	100	245			
			2.0	6.6		40
ŧ	3.51					
	×7.	31				2.30
7.5	sind	, ye	15			
			114	40	1	-
		600				200
		33	1	1	1 1 m	- X
21. 194		5.2				
100	CAT.		417		*	7 E
	No.	基次		4	410	200
	1				134	1
		*	42			
		-			14	200
使为点		100	20		1730	10
44	7.15				A Page	3
	<b>X</b>			**	v.	k p
100 M			100 m	2.7	41	N. W.
			500	22.	16	
			o.	20		
			io.			

s retirement age is 65 or more and not or that live, in which case the maximum or more than \$200 per month. are of retirement, provided ascuttve years of service ink of \$200 per month is removed.

a past 10 years. Over 16 years tice in the aggregate, 40% of average pes, between 10 - 16 years of grains, SUS of everage salary

State - Amounts recent aid PBRA meni

Source of Funds

2

secrolmen a

U.S. brads. Colorada

Investment of Funds

	25% additional to be divided suggested with the second of suggested and suggested or 40% of average wage. When suggested a suggested in the second of a suggested or beautified to branch suggested as suggested or a su	Present rate of the excision tear or the first five of continuous and the excision tear or the first five of continuous and the excision tear or the first five of continuous five continuous	
Thungoraty  G. Shrytvora		IV. Source of Funds	
1. Legal (1980).  2. Manual (1980).  2. Manual (1980).  3. Manual (1980).  4. Manual (1980).  5. Manual (1980).  5. Manual (1980).  5. Manual (1980).  5. Manual (1980).  6. Manual (198	Appendix Age 65 and fully insured status (40 quarters coverage).  An insurement Principle State of the first		

# APPROXING C

# CHRETTONNACHE RESPONSES, NOLCHARIN'S PENSON FINEL

		ed President	Program (Surface)	
	Esperant Amoust		Academ Co. (Taringan No.	ne Septiments
1950 Rep City az Town	Milisemen Pay 1971	Penelon Pute	Tensor San	<b>はは今年にも、1967年の日本語を発達した。これたまたは、1977年には、1977年</b>
LOS Agudar	1,340,00	\$ 9,688,58	N	
Left Stron	5,000.00	4,925.00	<b> W</b> -∴	1
A.364 Alamosa	25, 20N. 35	34,542.98	J (\$279.mo.)	1 2 1 W
1.25 Septimble 1.1.421 Septimble	4,500.00 121,248.00	12,148.18	N.	
		36,054,98	N	
. 19,994   Boulder "	not reported	38,816.50	N	J-W: 180 (842.50)
4 462 Brush	15,418.68	10,714.91	1 (\$109.37 p.mo.)	P C W
-1,4X Backington	5,716.00	9,557.89	N -	
Character Company	4,368.50	8,549.79		
1,154 Cheyesse-Wells	3,000.00	6,243.13	N	
2011 Collecti	N	1,769.76	N	<b>N</b> ew Year
tien Schundsce Town		N	N	M. T.
2,660 (Cortex	20, 220, 00	9,565.33	N	<b>8</b>
500 Greeke 1800 Proposed Battle	N 600.00	4,921.39	N	
	000.00	N	N	
Gdpple-Creek	6,384.00	5,775.71	N	N
252 Calcape	1,800.00	N	N	*
· Legistan	11,794,80	15,987.93	N. S.	to the state of th
The Court Charles	3,000.00 3,600.00	2,088.38 N	N N	
	J, 000, 40	· ·		
TO PERSONAL PROPERTY OF THE PERSONAL PROPERTY	451.20	1,705.34	N	
	11,100.00	989,48	N	
To AM A DEAL SHOOT	66, 376. 26	53,915.57	N	
LAP BALLER	11,437.00	12,594.43	N	
	9,900.00	8, 224.45	N	
	63, 040.00	38,565.48	1 (\$70 p.me.)	1
	12,000.00 35,875.29	14,321.50 30,257.73	N N	
	550.00	3		
LANGE PROPERTY.	7,952.00	2,181.97	N	Trans.
	240.00	N 17 100 AE		
	4, 000, 00	17, 189.95 1, 703.67		
SPP SECUL AND	1,500.00	3,752.83		
M. Silvery Street	114,715,00	84,375.96		To a way
162 Bergeen:	8,600,00	5,648.99		
CONTRACTOR	6,87,00	i ii is		
Se exemples	3,600.00	3,000.44		
2. 190 Letayeter	12,000.00	10,721.00	<b>N</b>	
(3,712 : <b>[Li</b> ] June	86,959,41	34,779.37	N	1312413 314-40
				Electric District
		<b>8</b>		

		PORMORE PAR	Manyab.		
		Silvania Aveal	Filtress		
* ****	TO ESCAPABLE TO THE T		Find in		
			AND THE PARTY OF T		
1,43	Lighton .	6,493.74	14,975.00	N .	acide tem.
4,870	Littleton	14,400.50	*13,868.51		
8.099	Longmont	* *52,800.00	27,000,007	N.	e de la companya della companya della companya de la companya della companya dell
-6,778	Leigand	39,708.00	18,569.98	N Park	
· 882	Paracia :	2,280.00	1,662.56		er graff (Magazia)
					legy karangan di
745,	Mastra	4,000.00	1,811.25	<b>N</b>	
1,580	Majeria Stripe	17, 199, 00	16,398.16	Ŋ	
- <b>54</b>	Mausenbid	1,980.20	6,255.41	N	
. 186 209	Mest Megano	1,800.00 3,000.00	1,705.34 3,907.95	N A	
		3,00	0,707.70		
4,964	Marrose	16,791.19	26,656.18	1	f in the second
126	<b>Agritum ent</b>	240.60	N	<b>H</b>	
-: 465	New Castle	1,230.00	1,705.34	N veit	
·	Philip	1,500.00	2,035.16	N	a Ba
-6,400	Chir Cred	N	15,224.08	Ŋ	Total Transport
			40 600 04		
	Cartes	N 1,200.00	13,601.92		
** <b>M</b> .**		3,887.97	6, 270, 47 13, 300, 40		
1.387	Escute 1	2,400.00	6, 834.16	<b>X</b>	TTV Charles
. (1,625 i	No.	7,231.00	10,905.00		
	Property in the	N	1,704.99	N	13. N"
4,007		18, 144.00	25,031.27	N	<b>3</b>
4450		25, 355.19	20,076.14	N	
		240.00	1,800.54		
1.78			1,788.00		
1.915	Manufact Ores	6, 156.00	11,314.79		
7,64	Barrier .	44,442.52	15,963.90		
		43,065.25	37, 363.85	2 (\$126,05,\$81,55)	
		28,000.00	38,303,70		
		6,000.00	12,550,14	B .	
		11,549,20	6,574.36 18,278.21	1 (\$110 p. mo.)	
				•	Application of the second
		\$1,028,40 <b>4,37</b>	\$985,565.37		

The following other montespelities answered the questionnelse but respected at payets to provide by factories.

College Description (College Description) (College Description of Allege Description (College Description (College

# A SECTION OF THE PROPERTY OF THE SECTION OF THE SEC

Access to the Ac				
		Si suas		
	French textile	Penglan		
AND BUT CHO OF TOWN		Ped		<b>C</b>
1.000 Agular	1 360.00 Tol.	\$ 8,727.25	N	<b>H</b>
C. T. C. T. Harrison	9, 189.30 Reg. West.		4 (Busheet \$17, 50)-9.	
TOTAL SECTION	175.00 Vol. 56,736.00 Reg. EVol.	4.897.00° 22.292.89		L Price See 1
	300.00 Vol.	1,461.51	N N	
		81,854,80	5 (hilgheat \$185 & ma	
19.99 Tales 2.61 Tales	77,980,00 Reg.		6 (\$10 p.mo.esch)	
Thirt, Buttages	N	9,804.38	N	
1.15 Caribba Mala 17 Californ		4,003.15 2.118.10	N	
		A, 110.10		
2,000 ( Cores		10,429.49	1 (\$25)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
SEO CRACK Batte		4,604.62 5,570.87	N N	
253 Cause Great	6, 884.00 Reg.	14, 169.80	Ñ	ALC:
258 - Taxone	N	1,211.76	N	
SS Tribito		957.65	N	<b>N</b> A T
	2, 083.50 Vol.	12,840.00	N	
	N 12.00 Vol.	824.00 2.730.12	N	
		15, 243.90	N	
	54,010;00 Reg 590.00 Reg	22,943.07 13,907.04	14 (\$50 p.mo.each)	
	66, NO. 60 Reg.		1 (\$146.50)	PEREN
-1797 (N.)		6,434.10	N	
SAME TO DOMESTIC	1,115.00 701.	39,536.27	10 (\$12 p.mb, aver.)	
		1,570.07		
	1,076.00 Vol.	5,779.10	N.	
	500.60 Vol.	N 841.70		
		287.24		
A District	67,890.00 Reg.	3,180.96	3 (highest \$176, 77 p. /ma.	
		10,035.39		- North Carlot
Constitution		581.56	No.	(Alternational production
1712 Li June	16,516,33 Reg. 2001.	16,622.63	上[編集器:]	1.00 (1.00 p. no.)
		i tiyaca		
	200,00			
TO LANGUE				
A. T.D. Edwind				
652 Stopens				

	A CONTRACT OF THE PARTY OF THE			
Leso ros. Car de Tom		100 ST		
2.000 Membrus Sprage.  2.000 Membrus Sprage.  2.00 Membrus Sprage.	6, 618,00, Log 570,00 Vol. N 12, 181, 17 Rog	14,019,27	3.030 pinns mich.	
443 Newskette	N. C.	<b>342.3</b> 8	N ·	Markey Park
1,405 Out Great 1,405 Out Great 1,250 Outley	N. N.	896.06 9,723.52 12,745.00	<b>X</b> <b>X</b> <b>X</b>	
664 Corid  BG1 Palleade  2.257 Pagnis	N 238.00 Vol. 360.00 Vol.		N .	
200 Rangoley 200 Ridgeray 1,535 Rifls	N. N.	6,243.68 737.52 325.60 7,738.95	N N 4 (512.50 seeb)	Henry Janes, II N Table 1992
1,900 Blocky Pond 1,503 Budget	12,569.00 Reg. 15,300.00 Reg.	28, 895, 74 114, 92		TOTAL SECTION (SECTION)
AD Complete 17/15 Homolean 1,913 Homolean Spring		2,331.74 5,952.00		
- 7,994 Burding 35,964 Passage	17, 234.88 Reg. &Vol. 46,600.00 Reg.		12(\$10 est.8)	DESTATE
LAN PROPERTY.	5,400.00 Reg. 430.00 Vol.truck 600.90 Vol.		1 (\$50 mach) 1 (\$6, \$6 p. mak.)	Services and and a service of the services of
	19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 1	5,988.85 \$946,654.46	N Comment	¥

The following other municipalities enswered the questionnaire has reported in

The following other municipalities enewered the questionnaire but reported page 11 or interfer and no pension fund, except as indicated:

Alone (16, 542) Arrite; Callien; Cedaredge (\$7, 746, 58, combined with pullous pointed fund); General City (\$3, 668, 73); Coal Creek (\$2, 668, 68); Change 106 (\$4, 57), 67); Sates Park (\$5, 188, 68); Genoise City, Christian (\$4, 57), 67); Sates Park (\$5, 188, 68); Genoise City, Christian (\$4, 57), 67); Sates Park (\$5, 188, 68); Genoise City, Christian (\$4, 57), 68; Genoise City, Christ

## APPENDIT B

# 7888887236

WHERER, the Condicate Fire Righters Association, A. S. S. Sand the Colorado State Firence's Association, as the Cult representative organizations of firenes in the State of Colorado, have but under discussion the magnetions contained in House Joint Resolution \$2.

Assistantive Session 1956, concerning the various pension protiess as they effect the various classifidations of firesen in the State of Cohorado:

WHEREAS, it is the desire of our said organizations to offer the suggestions as hereinefter set forth in this Resolution, so the Galorado Legislative Council, as expressing the viewpoint of the State of Colorado on the problems involved and as suggestions for the State of Colorado on the problems involved and

The Colorada Fire Fighters Association and the Colorado State

Firemen's Association that sorrective legislation containing the

following suggestions are necessary to all of the firemen of the

State of Colorado and, if adopted into Law, would solve most of

the pension problems which now confront the local communities in

Solorado and their firement

- 1. That the present State Pension Lew governing firemen's pensions is basishly sound, but should be revised, modernized and engaged as hereinafter mentioned.
- 2. That administration of firemen's pension funds and the pension law be retained by the local authorities, as in the present law.
- 3. That the main problem underlying all of the firemen's pension problems in this State is that of inedequate firemening and in this state is would be well to consider the following:
- (a) The ellocation from the State Insurance Tax subspectible day on the premiums of foreign insurance parameters, as now provided by law, should be increased by law the research that the increased efficiency of all for the research that the increased efficiency of all fore constraints throughout the State has consed a reconstruct the State are content as reconstruct the State are content as considered as a content as

- the fact the second is at it is execute penal consists of an arrange in the second is a second to the second the second to the s
- (c) That is divide and firm thetright hering paid firmmen, wast paid freezent should be required to der at least 34 of their salestes into the Panalon Rund stoopping, necessor, is allies having fire departments unde up of paid and volunteer firmmen. In said of the management should be node which will protect the rights of volunteers and paid members to their pushfulls walkened being unfair to either group.
  - (d) That in the event the State grants a ladger sallocation from the Insurance Fund, the Law should be amended to provide a minimum payment to each city so that no town will receive less than a basic sum.
  - (e) That Fire Protection Districts be permitted to perticipate in the allocation of State Funds by some method which will give them the tax on premiums written on fire insurance risks in their own communities, or if this is not feasible that they be given the basic assount, as mentioned above, which is allocated to a summicipality, multiplied by the number of permitted fire companies in their district.
- \*. The Law should define the meaning of the term

  Volunteer Fireman\*, and the following definition is suggested:
  - A Volunteer Firemen is eny firemen belonging to a regularly organized fire department those principal livelihood is other than that of a firemen.
- 5. In oities having fire departments made up of volunteer and paid firemen, the volunteer firemen should have priority in filling vacancies in said Departments, but the City Administrations should be enabled to determine, for passion purposes, a fair ratio between the number of years served as a volunteer in the department and the number of Fears to be served as a paid member in order to be sligible for a "Paid Firement's Pension".
- In cities having fully paid departments, it is suggested that the Law be amended to provide the following:

"Vidows of firemen, regardless of the date of death of their husbands, to receive a penelon of 1/4 of a Pirst Grade Firemen's pay, or 1/4 of a firemen's pay if there are no grades of firemen is the community."

Dependent children to each receive \$20.00 per month if widow survives, but \$30.00 per month for each shild if no widow survives, up to one-half of a first Grade Firemen's, pay, but in no event shall book payments exceed one-half of a first grade firements pay. Age of dependent children to be increased to 10 years.

Bate of benalogs and the oge and service gualfilestons to relate the some as in overage law.

BE TO THE THE PERCENTED, WHIT THE CONTRACT OF THE SOLD ON

Market and the latest of the latest transfer to the same straight and the same straight to the same straight to THE REPORT OF THE PARTY OF THE IN COMMENT AND PORT AND LONG TO VALUE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE P the providence of Associateles #2 above pentioned.

Respectfully submitted,

S MAGE PROMISE'S ASSOCIATION COLORADO STATE FIRE PROSESSES

William Br. BY O THE

### APPROVE P

# 

property the state of the first terms of the first terms of the state of the state

BE IT RESOLVED, that it is the consensus of the members of the undersigned police departments within the Side of Colorade that the following suggestions are in the best today and the State of Colorade as a whole, and of the local communities and local police departments of towns and cities having population under \$3,500.

- That the present State Pension Law governing policamen's pensions should be revised, and modernized ashereinafter mentioned.
- That the administration of policemen's pension funds and the pension law be retained by the local authorities, as in the present law.
- That the problems of the policemen's pension laws are two-fold; (A) Lack of financing to assure availability of funds for payment of benefits; (B) Benefits provided are outmoded.
- 4. That the following should be provided as benefite in the best form of pensions under the law:
  - (A) Retirement from active police service at the age of 55 years upon completion of 20 years' described upon completion of 25 years without regard for easy, or if the individual police officer shall contribute from his own funds such monies as active self; will finance such a program -- retirement were completion of 20 years' service without regard for age.
  - (3) Removal of provision which withdraws penalth tensfits when retired policeman accepts saleried profition paying \$60.00 or more per month.
  - (C) Increase allowance paid to widows of policemies; as that widows shall receive amount equal to one-half that selicement settlement pension allowance.

    Descriptions of a sease if widow remarkes.

- THE REPORT OF THE PARTY OF THE
- for the loss of the street and related to the law enterespond feath in the law enteresponds.

  India the enquicipalities quiet save authority to improve the property.

  The property enteting policements penalog property.
- That the services demanded upon policemen expuse policemen to greater risks of death and of injury them do general types of employment, and consideration of such risks must be considered in the creation of an appropriate pension program in the State, so as to insure the employment and getention of the calibra of personnel the public interest regulars.

EX IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a copy of this Resolvine & picture at a copy of this Resolvine & picture of such listing populations under 50,000, and that a representative of such individual departments make endorsement on said dopy signifying the approval and support of said departments.

Sert 18, 1866

Accordance in politic officials (a feet of ficials for each of ficial for each of ficial for each of ficial ficial for each of ficial ficial for each of ficial ficial